
 

 
 

D A N  J O H N S O N  

 
 
 
 
 
July 21, 2022 
 
Board of County Commissioners 
Clackamas County 
 

Approval of a Contract with Tyree Oil, Inc. 
for Fleet Fuel and Fuel Services. Total Contract Value is $18,000,000. Funding though  

Fund 770 Fleet Services. General Fund are not involved. 
 

Purpose/Outcome Provides fuel for all Clackamas County vehicles and equipment. 

Dollar Amount 

and Fiscal Impact 

Maximum contract value is $18,000,000.00 with a not to exceed 

$2,000,000 each fiscal year. Total contract term with optional 

renewals through June 30, 2031. 

Funding Source Fleet Services budgets for fuel each FY and charges the County 

department to recover the cost of the fuel. 

Duration This contract shall be in effect through June 30, 2025 with up to three 

optional two – year term renewals. 

Previous Board 

Action/Review 

07/19/22: Discussion item at issues  

Strategic Plan 

Alignment  

To provide fuel for all Clackamas County lines of business at a cost 

less than retail prices. 

Counsel Review 7/7/22; KR 

Procurement 

Review 

Was this item reviewed by Procurement? Yes 

Contact Person Warren Gadberry, Fleet Manager, 503-650-3988 

Contract No. 6726 

 
BACKGROUND:   

Clackamas County is seeking fuel services for the County’s fleet of vehicles. The fleet consists 

of passenger cars, light trucks, heavy trucks, police vehicles and bulk tanks. Fuel used includes 

unleaded, premium unleaded and biodiesel. Most of the travel is within the county but vehicles 

in the fleet may travel anywhere in the state of Oregon and southwest Washington, so multiple 

locations are required.  

Fuel Statistics for the 2020/2021 FY were: 

 Unleaded Diesel 

# of Vehicles 717 144 

# of Gallons purchased 367,192 184,512 
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PROCUREMENT PROCESS:  
This project was advertised in accordance with ORS and LCRB Rules on April 26, 2022, Through 

RFP 2022-45. Proposals were publicly opened on May 26, 2022. The County received one (1) 

Proposal in response to the RFP. After review of the Proposals, contracting with Tyree Oil, Inc. 

was determined to be in the best interest of the county based upon the scoring criteria outlined in 

RFP 2022-45. Under this contract, the County's cost per gallon for fuel will be calculated from a 

formula that includes a set markup in addition to dealer costs. 

RECOMMENDATION:  
Staff respectfully recommends approval of this Contract with Tyree Oil, Inc. for Fleet Fuel and 
Fuel Services. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 

Warren Gadberry  

 
Warren Gadberry 
Fleet Manager 
Department of Transportation and Development 
Fleet Services Division 

 





Payton Wayne
541-637-0076

payton.wayne@tyreeoil.com















Kathleen J. 
Rastetter

Digitally signed by 
Kathleen J. Rastetter 
Date: 2022.07.07 
15:31:46 -07'00'














































